ASSOCIATED STUDENTS BOARD OF DIRECTORS’ MEETING
April 22, 2020 3:00 p.m.
https://sjsu.zoom.us/j/97277077558?pwd=T3hvSEZTUmVZZFJrRFNkZThkMnA5Zz09
MINUTES
I.
Call to Order

Vice President Birrer called the meeting to order at 3:01 p.m.
II.
Pledge of Allegiance
III.
Roll Call
IV.
Approval of the Agenda

Vice President Birrer recommended a motion to approve the agenda

M) Director Trang S) President Parent to approve the agenda.


Vote: 12-0-0

Motion Carried

V.
Approval of the Minutes

Vice President Birrer recommended a motion to approve the minutes.


M) Director Trang S) Director Festejo to approve the minutes.


Vote: 12-0-0

Motion Carried


Vice President Birrer read the land acknowledgement statement.
VI.
Public Forum
VII.
Executive Director’s Informational Report (4 minutes)
ED Dowell read some of the items from her report beginning with the news that the Child Development Center has reimbursed their families for the days they were closed in March.  The Events department students have started to adjust to working online.  The General Service Center received approval for the Payroll Protection Plan worth $930,000.00 or two and a half months of payroll.  The Human Resources department is working on ED Dowell’s performance review.  The Marketing department has announced that A.S. increased their followers by 200 in a 48-hour period thanks to social media.  The Transportation department has worked out a way to provide their services through an online store to buy items such as the Smart Pass.  She is trying to interact with her direct reports so they know they are supported.  She will continue to work on the budget.
VIII.
University Administration’s Informational Report (3 minutes)
Dr. Daniels thanked the Board for helping with the Admitted Spartan Day.  It started on Saturday when she sat in on many of the webinars that took place.  The events will continue until Friday, April 24th.  A decision was made to make all of the Freshmen and Transfer Orientations virtual.  Whole planning around the virus, the Provost sent out a letter to students informing them that fall classes will be held online.  They are trying to plan for which events can take place in the fall with small gatherings.  Enrollment for the fall has slowed down by 11% so they are considering ways to increase it.  She ended by congratulating the Students’ Election Commission for a successful Election despite the obstacles.
IX.
Chief Elections Officer Informational Report (3 minutes)

Cynthia Fernandez-Rio, the Chief Elections Officer, said there was a total of 2,460 voters for Elections, more than last year.  She thanked the A.S. Marketing department for promoting the events and voting.  They had 19 candidates for four unopposed positions and four positions with opposition.  There is one position where there are no candidates.  There were no grievances.  There are three Students’ Election Commission meetings left where they will discuss Roses and Thorns and the Elections Regulation Manual.  She asked the Board to let her know if they have any feedback.
X.
Action Items


A.
Old Business


B.
New Business

Vice President Birrer asked President Papazian to begin her check-in so she asked the Board to give her a thumbs up or down on how they were feeling.  She said this pandemic has been a roller coaster ride and an incredible challenge.  She thanked the Board for their patience and said that faculty is working hard and learning along the way.  She’s aware that there are students who can’t go home so they stayed open as long as they could.  They are waiting for money from the Department of Education and will then discuss how to distribute it.  They are also planning for the fall semester as a worst-case scenario so they aren’t surprised.  They are considering all online classes or a blend of online and on campus classes.  They are trying to figure out how to they can physical distance in the classrooms.  The coronavirus vaccine is not expected to be ready for a year and, despite better testing, no one knows how the virus will play out.  Since the student environment involves a lot of sharing, they have to think about how to proceed.  She then gave a shout out to her team for the work they have done.  Director Kaur asked how they will handle dance classes and President Papazian said they will begin to look at them first since they would need to be done in-person.  The good thing is those classes are usually small.  Director Sario referred to the email the Provost sent and asked about reducing the cost of tuition.  President Papazian said they weren’t considering a cut because they still want to offer the same quality of classes.  Some students are interested in online classes so faculty is working hard to make that happen.  Part of the fees students pay cover the SRAC so they will make it as available as possible.  Director Trang asked if there will be any resources for Pell Grants and if summer course fees will be reduced.  President Papazian said they will look at that as a possibility then suggested they reach out to Financial Aid.  Director Kaur asked how the money from the Department of Education would be distributed so President Papazian said they were getting $28 million for our campus.  They were thinking of creating a process where students answer a few questions to explain their need for the money.  There would be categories based on need, but those who don’t have a need would also have an opportunity to apply.  The funds are intended for Title IV students, but they know other students have been impacted.  They may be able to draw from other monies they have.  There will be different amounts for full-time and part-time students and they are trying to be flexible and monitoring it.  Director Carrera asked if orientation fees will be reduced and President Papazian said they are considering that idea, but no decisions had been made yet.  Controller Kethepalli asked when they would open the application for housing to help students who rely on it.  President Papazian said they are looking at how many they can house with social distancing.  They will consider those with the most need and those who are coming from out of town.  They also want to see who needs to physically be on campus.  Director Delgadillo asked if the library and the SRAC will be open and, if so, how would they handle social distancing.  President Papazian said they would follow the guidance from the Public Health Department so that may involve only letting a few people into the library or moving equipment apart in the SRAC.  We don’t know yet if there will be a second wave of the virus so they have to be cautious.  President Parent asked President Papazian how she was doing and she responded that it’s been dicey.  She’s proud of her staff on some decisions like offering credit/no credit grading.  It was hard to make the decision to cancel commencement, but it was harder to think about families spreading the disease.  They are still thinking of having it in December.  She thinks the fall semester will be good and thanked the Board for their work.  ED Dowell thanked President Papazian for joining in on their meeting.
Vice President Birrer recommended a motion to approve the amendments to the A.S. Budget Policies.
M) Director Trang S) Director Mustafa to approve the amendments to the A.S. Budget Policies.

Controller Kethepalli said she would read over the major changes that were approved by the Finance Committee.  She read through the changes.  President Parent asked about only allowing funding for half of a category as a penalty for student organizations who don’t attend the Spartan Showcase.  He reasoned that the leadership for some of the student organizations aren’t on top of things so he wanted the Board to reconsider this idea.  Controller Kethepalli responded that there’s an expectation for student organizations to participate, but she understood that the organization’s leadership is not always good.  She added that the Finance Committee could use their discretion when it comes to certain organizations.  

Point of personal privilege for Director Roque to leave the meeting at 3:57 p.m. and returned at 4:00 p.m.

President Parent said the A.S. Finance Committee has never followed through with penalties in the past and suggested changing the penalty to reduce the full funding amount of $2,700.00 in half instead of each category.  He is concerned about an organization who would need funding for travel and said some orgs won’t be affected by the reduction of half funding for a category because they don’t request much.  Director Sario asked if the Budget Policies would have to go back to the Finance Committee to make any changes and Vice President Birrer said the Board could make amendments at the meeting.  ED Dowell said there has always been a policy to penalize student organizations for not attending the Spartan Showcase, but the Finance Committee felt they were a waste of time.
M) President Parent S) Director Nguyen to amend the sentence under Section J, 9, m Penalty: Those student organizations will be eligible for only half of the amount they requested the previous year.
M) President Parent S) Director Trang to amend the sentence under Section J, 9, m Penalty: Those student organizations will be deducted for only half of the amount they requested the previous year.

Vote: 12-0-0

Motion Carried
Controller Kethepalli stated that decreasing the amount by half could affect organizations by a lot or a little, so it may not be a motivator.  She added that tracking could be an issue.
Seeing no further amendments to the amendment Vice President Birrer called for a vote on the motion.

Vote: 10-0-2

Motion Carried

Seeing no further amendments Vice President Birrer called for a vote on the main motion.

Vote: 12-0-0
Motion Carried

Vice President Birrer recommended a motion to approve the amendments to the A.S. 2020-2021 Budget Timeline.

M) Director Trang S) Director Festejo to approve the amendments to the A.S. 2020-2021 Budget Timeline.

Controller Kethepalli left the meeting so ED Dowell explained that they want to change the April 22nd date for approving the A.S. Budget to May 12th.  Once the budget is approved, the dates that follow will be pushed out as well.

Seeing no further discussion Vice President Birrer called for a vote on the motion.

Vote: 12-0-0
Motion Carried

Vice President Birrer recommended a motion to approve the amendments to the A.S. Bylaws.

M) Director Trang S) Director Mustafa to approve the amendments to the A.S. Bylaws.

Point of personal privilege for Vice President Birrer to leave the meeting at 4:36 p.m.

Director Gallo read through the changes, stopping as required when a question or suggestion came up.  Controller Kethepalli asked to make sure that her change to the Finance Committee membership was clear regarding the minimum and maximum.
M) Controller Kethepalli S) President Parent to amend Article IV, Section VI, B, 1, e to read “Minimum of one (1) to six (6) and a maximum of eight (8) Student-at-Large (Voting)”

Vote: 6-5-1

Motion Carried
Vice President Birrer returned to the meeting.

Director Gallo said the Spartan Community Fund Committee was added under Article IV, Section XIV.  ED Dowell said that committee needed to be added under the Committees section since it will no longer be an Ad Hoc Committee.  Vice President Birrer added that this committee needs to include the same information as the other committees such as Purpose and Duties and Committee Operations.
M) President Parent S) Director Roque to remove Article IV, Section XIV Spartan Community Fund from the A.S. Bylaws.

Vote: 12-0-0

Motion Carried
Seeing no further amendments Vice President Birrer called for a vote on the main motion.

Vote: 12-0-0
Motion Carried

The next topic was requested by Director Nguyen to discuss what A.S. can do to help students during the Covid 19 pandemic.  She said she sent the Board a message on their GROUPME chat with the extra money that A.S. could use to help students and talked to ED Dowell about ideas.  She also met with Director Kaur, Director Sario, Director Mustafa, Director Trang and President Parent to get their thoughts.  One idea is to give the money to SJSU Cares or they could let students apply for it.  There is $15,000.00 available to give out so they could give $200.00 to 75 students.  ED Dowell said she did not recommend grants to students since the University is already going to disperse money.  She suggested they give to SJSU Cares or Housing.  She asked them to be fair and meaningful.  Director Nguyen asked for any other ideas so President Parent said they could help International and Undocumented students since they can’t get aid from the Department of Education.  Director Sario stated that SJSU Cares would only help students with extreme needs and she wants to make the money available to all students.  Director Nguyen said she would research giving the money to International and Undocumented students.  Dr. Daniels said SJSU Cares is a mechanism to give money away.  They can give money to any student and are currently working through the process.
ED Dowell launched into the March Variance Report by explaining that the Month’s Actual column showed where funds have been spent and revenues received.  She read through the notes and said that despite the charges in March we are in great shape.  She added that April will be different since there won’t be any revenue coming in.  The Spartan Community Fund is $108,000.00 under budget, but we have to take into account that we won’t be receiving revenues in March April and May.
XI.
Executive Officer Reports (4 minutes each)

A. President
President Parent said portions of Executive Order 1037 have been suspended by the Governor, which includes grade forgiveness.  The SJSU Cares group has reported that there are 38 cases for assistance due to the Covid 19.  He read off some stats from his report of affected departments.  The Food Pantry has had over 4,000 students visit since it opened one year ago and has handed out 70,495 pounds of food.  SJSU Cares will process the $28 million using applications.  It won’t affect Financial Aid.
1. Executive Committee

2. Personnel Committee


B.
Vice President
Vice President Birrer said the Professional Standards sent the Retention, Tenure and Promotion (RTP) to the Academic Senate and they approved it.  The Campus Fee Advisory Committee (CFAC) discussed repurposing Student Success funds for the Lucas College and Graduate School of Business.  The AS 55 Award Selection Committee has chosen 10 students to receive this year’s honor.


1.
A.S. 55


C.
Controller
Controller Kethepalli said the majority of her report is about the budget so she had no updates.


1. 
Finance Committee

XII.
Directors’ Reports (3 minutes each)
A. Director of Academic Affairs

Director Kaur said the Provost came to her last Academic Affairs Committee meeting where they discussed multiple topics and gave feedback.  Faculty Diversity Committee discussed the RTP process and how they can support faculty.   The Curriculum and Research Committee removed the GE requirements for this semester.  The Advising Handbook, the college representative video and the Uplifting Spartans videos and are still projects she is working on.
1.       Academic Affairs Committee
B. Director of Business Affairs
Director Sario said the last Operations Committee meeting has taken place so she will pass the information on about the surveys to the new Director of Business Affairs.
1. Operations Committee

C. Director of Co-Curricular Affairs
Director Festejo said the Instagram Challenge would begin tomorrow and the online trivia night will take place on May 7th and 8th.  Not sure about prizes yet.

1.
Programming Board

E.
Director of Community & Outreach Affairs
Director Nguyen said the University Library Board approved changes to their Policy 15-10.  She will be hosting a live Instagram Q&A with President Parent from 6:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m.  She asked the Board to post their Uplifting Spartans videos by Friday.  She ended saying today was Administrative Professional Staff Day so she thanked the A.S. Government staff.
F. Director of Intercultural Affairs
Director Mustafa explained that international students may not be able to return to campus if they returned home to their country during the campus shut down.  Employment is a requirement and she is looking to waive the Optional Practical Training fee with Director Roque.
G. Director of Internal Affairs
Director Gallo said the Internal Affairs Committee worked on the Bylaws changes that were approved today.


1.      Internal Affairs Committee


H.
Director of Legislative Affairs
Director Delgadillo said California legislators have a tentative return to work date of May 4th.  She added they would discuss the California Budget Process. Covid 19, wildfires and homelessness won’t see cuts, but education could see cuts.  The California State Student Association has approved Assembly Bill 2023 that supports students not getting the stimulus package.  There will be a meeting on April 30th with updates on Covid 19 so she will provide details as the date approaches.


1.      Lobby Corps

I.
Director of Student Resource Affairs
Director Trang said the Campus Life Affairs Committee would finalize everything they were working on at their next meeting and she will introduce the incoming Director of Student Resource Affairs.  She is involved with two search committees: one for Counseling and Psychological Services and one for SRAC.


1.      Campus Life Affairs

J.
Director of Student Rights and Responsibilities
Director Roque said the ECRT group is restructuring the committee and will no longer include students, only staff.  He will attend the Basic Needs Advisory Committee with Dalilah Gomez, the incoming Director.  He will be meeting with Alex Froehlich, the Director of the Student Conduct and Ethical Development department, tomorrow and will meet with the Ombudsperson next week.  The Chief of Police reports that they are working as normal.

K.
Director of Sustainability Affairs
Director Carrera said she’s trying to get stamp cards for next year and is reaching out to other schools to see if they have implemented them.
XIII.
Ad Hoc Committees

XIV. 
Closed Session

XV. 
Announcements
Vice President Birrer thanked the members of the new Board for sitting through the meeting.  He reminded everyone that there is an In-Service this Saturday where everyone will be put in breakout groups to go through the transition.
ED Dowell thanked the Students’ Election Commission, Cynthia Fernandez-Rios and Samantha Quiambao for all their efforts during the Elections.  She is excited that the new Board members joined us today. 

Vice President Birrer also thanked Director Kaur, Chloe Cramer, Director Festejo for helping with the AS 55 Selection Committee.
Finally, ED Dowell thanked Director Kaur, Director Nguyen and Director Mustafa for helping with the Admitted Spartan Day panel.  They had 80 participants.

XVI.  
Adjournment

Vice President Birrer recommended a motion to adjourn the meeting.
M) Director Trang S) Director Carrera to adjourn the meeting.

Vote: 12-0-0

Motion Carried
Meeting adjourned at 5:23 p.m.
__________________________________________

_______________________



Zachary Birrer, Chair






Date

A.S. Board of Directors


